SOUTHLAND

DISTRICT COUNCIL
\‘

Notice is hereby given that a Meeting of the Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee
will be held on:

Date: Monday, 24 June 2019

Time: 8pm

Meeting Room: Balfour Hall

Venue: 68 Queen Street
Balfour

Balfour Community Development Area
Subcommittee Agenda
OPEN

MEMBERSHIP
Chairperson Ziggy Roy
Deputy Chairperson Jamie Maginn
Members Stephen Black
Trevor Drake
Christopher Owens
Trevor Drake
Councillor Brian Dillon
IN ATTENDANCE
Commiittee Advisor Rose Knowles
Community Partnership Leader Kelly Tagg

Contact Telephone: 0800 732 732
Postal Address: PO Box 903, Invercargill 9840
Email-emailsdc@southlanddc.govt.nz
Website: www.southlanddc.govt.nz

Full agendas are available on Council’s Website
www.southlanddc.govt.nz

Note: The reports contained within this agenda are for consideration and should not be construed as Council policy
unless and until adopted. Should Members require further information relating to any reports, please contact
the relevant manager, Chairperson or Deputy Chairperson.
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Terms of Reference - Community Development Area Subcommittees

Community Development Area Subcommittees are delegated the following responsibilities by the Southland
District Council.

. Represent and act as an advocate for the interest of its community.

o Consider and reporting on all matters referred to it by the Southland District Council, or any matter of
interest or concern to the Community Development Area Subcommittee;

o Maintain an overview of services provided by the Southland District Council within the community;

. Consider annual estimates for expenditure within the community and recommend these to Council;

o Communicate with community organisations and special interest groups within the community;

. Undertaking any other responsibilities that are delegated to it by the Southland District Council.

In addition to these activities, Community Development Area Subcommittees will consider how best to
provide for our communities, and the people who live there, into the future.

Community Development Area Subcommittees will provide leadership by:

o Positively representing their community and the Southland District;

. Identifying key issues that will affect their community’s future and work with Council staff and other
local representatives to facilitate multi-agency collaborative opportunities.

o Promote a shared vision for the wider community of interest area and develop ways to work with

others to achieve positive outcomes

Community Development Area Subcommittees will adopt a strategic focus that will enable members to:

. Provide local representation and guidance on wider community issues, initiatives and projects.

. Contribute to the development and promotion of community cohesion, by developing and
supporting relationships across a range of stakeholders at a local, regional and national level.

. Take part in local community forums, meetings and workshops.

. Inform local residents and ratepayers on issues that affect them.

Community Development Area Subcommittees shall have the following delegated powers and be
accountable to Council for the exercising of these powers.

Engagement and representation

. Facilitating the Council’s consultation with local residents and community groups on local issues and
local aspects of district wide issues including input into the Long-term Plan, Annual Plan, and policies
that impact on the Board's area.

. Engaging with council officers on local issues and levels of service, including infrastructural,
recreational, community services and parks, reserves and cemetery matters.
. Representing the interests of the community at Council, Committee or Subcommittee meetings when

a motion under debate relates to a matter that the Board considers to be of particular interest to the
residents within its community.

o Monitoring and keeping the Council informed of community aspirations and the level of satisfaction
with services provided.

Financial
. Approving expenditure within the limits of annual estimates.

. Approving unbudgeted expenditure for locally funded activities up to the value of $10,000.

Rentals and leases

. In relation to all leases of land and buildings within their own area, on behalf of Council;
= Accepting the highest tenders for rentals of $10,000; or less per annum.
= Approving the preferential allocation of leases where the rental is $10,000 or less per annum.

Local assets and facilities

. Overseeing the management of local halls and community centres which are owned by Council and
where no management committee exists. This will occur by way of relationship with officers of
Southland District Council.

3 Appoint a local liaison person responsible for community housing.




The Community Development Area Subcommittees can make recommendations to Council on:

Assets and Facilities

. Annually providing feedback on any asset management plans or community services strategies
applicable to the community for which the Community Development Area Subcommittee is
responsible.

Rentals and leases

. In relation to all leases of land and buildings within their own area, on behalf of Council;
= Recommending rentals in excess of $10,000 per annum to the Group Manager Services and
Assets.
= Recommending the preferential allocation of leases where the rental is in excess of $10,000 per

annum to the Group Manager Services and Assets.

Contracts/Tenders

. Recommending tenders less than $200,000 to the Group Manager Services and Assets.

. Recommending tenders in excess of $200,000 to the Services and Assets Committee.

. Recommending tenders to the Services and Assets Committee where preference is not for acceptance

of the highest tenderer,

Financial
. Recommending annual estimates to Council
. Recommending unbudgeted expenditure in excess of $10,000 to the Services and Assets Committee.

Local Policy

. Considering matters referred to it by officers, the Council, its committees or subcommittees, including
reports and policy and bylaw proposals relating to the provision of council services within the Board's
area; and

. Making submissions or recommendations in response to those matters as appropriate.

. Appoint a local liaison person responsible for community housing.

The Chairperson of each Community Development Area Subcommittee is delegated with the following

additional responsibilities:

. Approval of leases, rental agreements and the rollover of existing contracts under $1,000;

. Engaging with Community Development Area Subcommittee members to make submissions to the
Council on behalf of the Community Development Area Subcommittee where a submission period is
outside of the Community Development Area Subcommittee meeting cycle. Where a Chairperson is
unable to base a submission on a consensus among Community Development Area Subcommittee
members, a Community Development Area Subcommittee meeting must be held.
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Apologies

At the close of the agenda no apologies had been received.

Leave of absence

At the close of the agenda no requests for leave of absence had been received.

Conflict of Interest

Committee Members are reminded of the need to be vigilant to stand aside from decision-
making when a conflict arises between their role as a member and any private or other

external interest they might have.

Public Forum

Notification to speak is required by 5pm at least two days before the meeting. Further
information is available on www.southlanddc.govt.nz or phoning 0800 732 732.

Extraordinary/Urgent Items

To consider, and if thought fit, to pass a resolution to permit the committee to consider any
further items which do not appear on the Agenda of this meeting and/or the meeting to be
held with the public excluded.

Such resolution is required to be made pursuant to Section 46A(7) of the Local Government
Official Information and Meetings Act 1987, and the Chairperson must advise:

(i) thereason why the item was not on the Agenda, and

(ii) the reason why the discussion of this item cannot be delayed until a subsequent
meeting.

Section 46A(7A) of the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 (as
amended) states:

“Where an item is not on the agenda for a meeting,-

(@) thatitem may be discussed at that meeting if-

(i) that item is a minor matter relating to the general business of the local
authority; and
(ii) the presiding member explains at the beginning of the meeting, at a time
when it is open to the public, that the item will be discussed at the
meeting; but
(b) no resolution, decision or recommendation may be made in respect of that item
except to refer that item to a subsequent meeting of the local authority for further
discussion.”

Confirmation of Minutes

6.1 Meeting minutes of Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee, 18
March 2019
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SOUTHLAND
DISTRICT COUNCIL

O Murihiku

Balfour Community Development Area
Subcommittee

OPEN MINUTES

Minutes of a meeting of Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee held in the Balfour

Hall, 68 Queen Street, Balfour on Monday, 18 March 2019 at 8pm.

PRESENT

Chairperson
Deputy Chairperson
Members

IN ATTENDANCE

Committee Advisor
Community
Partnership Leader
Roading Engineer

PUBLIC GALLERY

WSP Opus Traffic Engineer - Sreenath Venkataraman

Ziggy Roy

Jamie Maginn
Stephen Black

Trevor Drake
Christopher Owens
Councillor Brian Dillon

Rose Knowles
Kelly Tagg

Ben Whelan

Minutes
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SOUTHLAND

Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee DISTRICT COUNCIL
18 March 2019 ~
1 Apologies

There were no apologies.

2 Leave of absence

There were no requests for leave of absence.

3 Conflict of Interest

There were no conflicts of interest declared.

4 Public Forum

There was no public forum.

5 Extraordinary/Urgent Items

There were no Extraordinary/Urgent items.

6 Confirmation of Minutes

Resolution
Moved member Eaton, seconded member Drake and resolved:

That the Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee confirms the minutes
of the meeting held on 19 November 2018 as a true and correct record of that meeting.

Reports

7.1 Council Report
Record No: R/19/2/3713

Community partnership leader - Kelly Tagg was in attendance for this item.

Southland District Council Roading Engineer Ben Whelan and WSP Opus Traffic Engineer
Sreenath Venkataraman were in attendance for an update on the Speed Limit Review.

They advised that the Council is reviewing speed limits across the District and what is
proposed for Balfour.

Mrs Tagg then highlighted various issues of interest including;

Minutes Page 9



Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee
18 March 2019

SOUTHLAND
DISTRICT COUNCIL

A

Tourism Strategy and Visitor Levy

3 Waters Review

Local Governance and Community Well-beings
Stewart Island/Rakiura Service Sustainability Review
Southland Regional Development Agency

Ministry of Civil Defence and Emergency Management
Representation Review and Community Governance Project
Dark Sky Sanctuary for Stewart Island

Building Solutions

People and Capability

Balfour CDA Finances

Resolution

Moved Chairman Roy, seconded member Eaton and resolved:

That the Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee:

a)

Receives the report titled “Council Report” dated 27 February 2019.

8.1 Chairperson’s Report

Chairperson Roy reported on activities with which she has been involved since the
subcommittee’s last meeting. This included the following:

Coloured lights across main street, needing replaced

Plunket rooms now a Child Care centre

Onsite meeting to discuss upgrade of main street to be arranged
Backyard Beauties was a success

Spraying at the cemetery has been completed. No progress with the Kiosk being
upgraded.

Request for a skate ramp to be installed at the playground.

Mrs Tagg will investigate costs and procedures to install a skate ramp and report back to the
subcommittee.

8.2 Councillor’'s Report

Councillor Dillon reported on activities from the District Council table which included:

Forestry at Waikaia

Roading and Bridges meetings
Te anau Wastewater project
Pyramid Bridge update

Minutes
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SOUTHLAND

Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee DISTRICT COUNCIL

18 March 2019

X

The meeting concluded at 9.40pm

CONFIRMED AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AT A
MEETING OF THE BALFOUR COMMUNITY
DEVELOPMENT AREA SUBCOMMITTEE HELD ON 18
MARCH 2019

DATE:

CHAIRPERSON:

Minutes
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Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee DISTRICT COUNCIL

24 June 2019

A

Council Report

Record No: R/19/6/11149
Author: Kelly Tagg, Community Partnership Leader
Approved by: Rex Capil, Group Manager Community and Futures

O Decision O Recommendation Information

Chief Executive

State of the Environment Report Aotearoa 2019

In mid-April the Ministry for the Environment (MFE) released Environment Aotearoa 2019,
which is a national state of the environment report released every three years. A copy of the latest
report is available on the MFE website (www.mfe.govt.nz /environment-aotearoa-2019).

The purpose of the report is to present ‘a diagnosis of the health of the environment’ so that
there is a clear understanding of the changes which are occurring in the environment and the
reasons for those changes. It does this using a framework that provides an outline of the current
state, what has contributed to the changes that have occurred, what the consequences of the
changes are and where there are gaps in the knowledge base. The last full report was produced in
2015 and prior to that, and a change in legislation, versions were produced in 2007 and 1997.

The report identifies an ongoing decline in the overall state of the environment but identifies the
following priority environmental issues as being of greatest concern:

e our native plants, animals and ecosystems are under threat.

e  changes to the vegetation on our land are degrading the soil and water.
e urban growth is reducing versatile land and native biodiversity.

e our waterways are polluted in farming areas.

e our environment is polluted in urban areas.

e taking water changes flows which affects our freshwater ecosystems.

e the way we fish is affecting the health of our ocean environment.

e New Zealand has high greenhouse gas emissions per person.

e  climate change is already affecting Aotearoa New Zealand.

Freshwater Reform

Late last year government announced the “Essential Freshwater” review process to look at
changing the way in which freshwater issues are managed. The review process has a strong focus
on changes that might be needed to the current regulatory frameworks, and has been split into
the following six workstreams:

i. at risk catchments

ii. amendments to the Freshwater National Policy Statement
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iii. development of a Freshwater National Environmental Standard
iv. Resource Management Act amendments

v. allocation of freshwater resources which is looking at both the taking of freshwater and
controlling the discharge of contaminants

vi. development of a future management framework to build on the changes that would be
proposed from the above changes.

5. The work being progressed in this area is of significance for Southland and so staff will
continue to keep a watching brief on developments under this project. Further information
is available on the MFE website (www.mfe.govt.nz/publications/fresh-water/essential-

freshwater-healthy-water-fairly-allocated).

Building Reform

In early April, MBIE released a discussion paper detailing proposed reforms for the building
sector. The changes are to try and address a range of issues ranging from low productivity and
inefficient practices and processes, to skills and labour shortages, to poor health and safety.

To address these concerns, MBIE have proposed changes in the areas of:

e building products and methods. The changes in this area are intended to clarify the roles and
responsibilities for approval of building products and methods, strengthen the product
certification regime.

e occupational regulation, specifically the regimes for licensed building practitioners, engineers,
and plumbers, gasfitters and drainlayers are proposed to be changed

e risk and liability. The changes in this area do not affect local authority responsibilities but do
require the introduction of new insurance products to increase protection for home owners.

e the building levy. It is proposed that the levy be reduced to $1.50 per $1000 and that the
funds be used by MBIE for improving stewardship of the sector.

e offences and penalties. It is proposed that there be a strengthening of the offence and
penalty regimes.

Full details of the changes proposed are outlined in the discussion document which is available
on the MBIE website (www.mbie.govt.nz/buildingreform).

National Disaster Resilience Strategy

The new National Disaster Resilience Strategy became operative on 10 April. A copy of the
strategy is available on the Ministry of Civil Defence and Emergency Management website
(www.civildefence.govt.nz/national-disaster-resilience-strategy).

The strategy builds on the lessons learnt from major events over the last ten years and includes
the decisions that the government have made in response to the Technical Advisory Group
review process that was established by the previous government. A formal implementation plan
is to be developed outlining the work to be done to fully implement the new strategy.
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Climate Change

The Ministry for the Environment has recently appointed an expert panel to develop the
framework and methodology for a National Climate Change Risk Assessment. There are no local
government representatives on the panel.

The expert panel is responsible for developing a framework which will be useful to local
government and other agencies in performing their own climate change risk assessments. It will
also be used to develop a national climate change risk assessment which will inform the
development of a national adaptation plan.

As part of a separate piece of work LGNZ have been working with Tonkin + Taylor to develop
a guidance document on the approach that councils should take to assess their exposure to risks
from sea level rise and inland flooding. This piece of work follows on from the risk exposure
work that LGNZ had completed and released in recent months.

At the end of March the parliamentary commissioner for the environment released a report on
climate change; “Farms, Forests and Fossil Fuels: The next great landscape transformation.” The
report is available on the PCE website (https://www.pce.parliament.nz/publications/farms-

forests-and-fossil-fuels-the-next-great-landscape-transformation).

The report explores a different approach to framing New Zealand’s long-term climate change
targets and policies, and what that could mean for our landscapes. To do this it looks at how we
can reduce the impacts of both carbon dioxide from fossil fuel combustion and methane and
nitrous oxide from agriculture. In particular, the report examines the current approach of
creating forest sinks and whether agriculture and forestry can be managed in a way that combines
emissions reductions with policies to achieve water, soil and biodiversity objectives.

3 Waters

Local Government New Zealand (LGNZ) have been expressing, on behalf of the sector, for
some time concern about any suggestion that there might be a need for some form of ‘forced’
amalgamation or change to the way in which 3 waters services are delivered. It is accepted that
there needs to be change and that as part of that process there needs to be a ‘raising of the bar’,
including the establishment of a much stronger regulatory regime, in relation to the standards that
local government is expected to meet in the delivery of drinking water in particular.

It appears that central government do not accept that a strong regulatory regime, including
enforcement is all that is needed and are considering investigating amalgamation options. This
approach is consistent with the approaches being used in other sectors, including education.
There is, however, a need to continue to monitor the policy options that are being considered in
this area as decisions are not expected to be made in this area until very late 2018 or early 2019.
The initial focus is being placed on the structure and nature of the regulatory regime including
the standards that need to be achieved.

Localism and Sector Reform

Opver the last three — four years there has been significant discussion about the potential
desirability of and need for sector reform. During the term of the previous government the Local
Government Commission completed a number of reviews that looked at the potential for
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amalgamation in a number of regions. The proposals to establish unitary authorities for
Northland and then in Wellington and the Wairarapa are two examples.

More recently there has been considerable discussion, partly in response to the potential for
‘forced’ change in the delivery of 3 waters area, across the sector about the role of local
government and the importance of localism. LGNZ has been leading a stream of work in this
area and there has also been a report released by the NZ Initiative on localism, which builds on
some work that they had been involved with looking at the Swiss system of local government. A

copy of their report is available on the NZ Initiative website (www.nzinitiative.org.nz/reports-
and-media/reports/localismnz-bringing-power-to-the-people/). LGNZ are also expected to

release a discussion paper in this area in the near future.

The localism agenda being discussed at a local government sector level is at odds with the strong
centralist approach being pursued in some parts of current government policy, such as with the
creation of the Urban Development Authority, potential 3 waters amalgamation, the duplication
of resource management enforcement powers between regional councils and the Environmental
Protection Agency, the centralisation of NZTA decision-making processes and proposed
education sector reforms.

The centralist approach could be seen as being at odds with the decisions that it has also made to
review the current thresholds that apply to local government reform and to embark on a
workstream to reform the Local Government Commission itself.

During 2018 the government completed a review of the Local Government Commission and its
role. As a result of that review process a decision has been made to change the threshold that
needs to be met before a local authority reorganisation process can be initiated. The threshold is
to be changed from simply requiring someone to request a review and be returned to the
previous test of requiring a petition signed by 10% of electors.

Southland Regional Development Agency

The Board of Directors for the new Southland Regional Development Agency (SRDA) was
publicly announced on 22 March and held its first formal meeting on 15 April.

At their first meeting the board addressed a number of issues relating to how they wish to work
through the process of establishing the new organisation. The decisions made will allow both
Venture Southland and the relevant Council staff to make further progress with managing the
winding up of Venture Southland and establishment of the new entity.

A formal report addressing the issues associated with the financial transition process is under
development and will come to Council in June for formal consideration. In essence, the paper
seeks to transfer the existing assets and liabilities (except for a portion of the cash reserves) of
Venture Southland to the new SRDA.

Customer Delivery

Customer Support

Another busy month which with the increase in building consent numbers, impacted the
technical support partner team with increased workloads. Over the month we have received
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comments from customers, contractors and visitors as to how impressed they are with the service

frontline staff provide. This anecdotal commentary is supported by the customer satisfaction

survey results with 90% of customers satisfied with the service they receive when they first called

Council.
APRIL 2019
Total number of calls to 0800 732 732 3592
Abandonment rate 0.11%
Request for Service received 778

Top three requests types

Change of address, building inspection
request, general building enquiry

Number of visitors to our Libraries and

Council Service Centres
*BExcludes Invercargill, Stewart Island, Wyndham and
Book Bus

10086

Libraries

27.  Our school holiday program in April focused on building bricks and had a great response with
over 80 children participating across the District.

28.  We will be offering a new online story time database for customers which has children’s authors

and others reading popular contemporary children’s fiction. This will be available from the

library website.

29.  The table below shows the number of individuals checking out items from a branch library each

month.

LIBRARY NAME APRIL 2019
Book Bus 340
Lumsden 86
Otautau 86
Riverton 199
Stewart Island 45

Te Anau 391
Winton 612
Wyndham 67

30. We currently have 5291 active library users across the District.

31.  Our Library service has new books each month, these can be viewed online through our

catalogue on https://www.southlanddc.govt.nz/my-southland/libraries/.

7.1 Council Report
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Community and Futures

Strategy and Policy
Annual Plan 2019/2020

The Local Government Act 2002 requires Council to prepare and adopt an Annual Plan in the
second and third years between the development of the Long Term Plan. The purpose of the
Annual Plan is to consider and approve any variations to the Long Term Plan for that financial
year. Once finalised, the direction given for 2019-2020 will be used to set rates for the year
beginning 1 July 2019 and deliver any additional projects identified.

Consultation on the Annual Plan was not undertaken this year as there was no significant
variance identified from the Long Term Plan 2018 — 2028. This is aligned with Council’s
Significance and Engagement Policy that determines whether an issue is significant and the level
of community consultation required.

The Annual Report work programme is currently being finalised and will be considered by the
Finance and Audit Committee in May, prior to seeking Council approval in June 2019. The
Annual Plan approval report will also be presented to the Finance and Audit Committee at their
June 2019 meeting.

Long Term Plan 2031

In March the first of the Long Term Plan 2031 workshops was held with councillors and the
Youth Council. The purpose of the workshop was to begin the development of the next strategic
framework while considering the current strategic context and trends of the District.

The next workshop was undertaken on 21 May 2019 and discussed the activities that Council
undertakes and considered the financial and infrastructure strategies. Significant assumptions
around Council activities will be discussed in June 2019.

Policy and Bylaw Updates

There are a number of Council bylaws and policies currently being reviewed and updated, and a
number of bylaws due for review in the next 12-18 months.

The delegations manual was adopted by Council in April, and work will now progress on the
terms of reference and delegations for community boards and the Council’s governance structure
for the 2019-2022 term.

The review of the Board (TAB) Venue and Gambling Venue Policies has begun, with a report
due to the Community and Policy Committee on 9 August 2019. Council will also begin to
investigate options around abandoned vehicles and ‘un-kept’ properties that may lead to fire
hazards. Strategy and Policy are coordinating the procurement policy and manual, and a review
of the speed limits bylaw is underway.

Council has begun the review of its combined Local Alcohol Policy in collaboration with ICC
and public consultation is expected to be sought in July 2019.

Work to investigate a jetties user pay system has also commenced. Any changes to fees and
charges will need to be consulted on through the Annual Plan.
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Venture Updates

Southland Murihiku Destination Strategy

Consultation is continuing between Stafford Strategy, the consultants commissioned by Venture
Southland, and local communities, businesses, and regional stakeholders to develop the
Southland Murihiku Destination Strategy for 2019-2029.

Once complete the strategy will provide a blueprint for Southland’s destination management,
assist in ensuring visitors have a quality experience, and provide a framework to achieving the
goal of $1 billion dollars in tourism revenue, in Southland by 2025.

Southland Story

Following consultation and research for the development of the Southland Story, the advisory
group has confirmed stage one of the project now complete. Work is underway to scope and
approve processes for the second and third stages of the project which will involve asset
development and communication of the story to wider audiences.

The Southland Story will form the basis of the region’s attraction and retention initiatives,
helping to attract people to the region and grow pride for the place we all call home.

ILT Kidzone Festival

Drawing inspiration from the wonderful world of the circus, the 2019 ILT Kidzone Festival will
be held from Wednesday 10 to Monday 15 July (10:30am — 3:30pm daily) at James Hargest
College Senior Campus, in Invercargill. Tickets are $17.00 per person, per day, with under two-
year-olds free, and can be purchased from the ILT Kidzone Festival website
(www.iltkidzone.co.nz), at the Invercargill i-SITE, ILT Stadium Southland or at the gate on the
day - if not sold out prior!

Environmental Services

Resource Management

Climate Change

Council has teamed up with Environment Southland, Gore District Council and Invercargill City
Council to undertake high level region wide assessments on Climate Change, Biodiversity,
Landscapes and Natural Character. These reports have been progressing well. The Climate
Change report will be released to Council on 22 May. The other reportts are still being completed
and are unlikely to be released in 2019.

Council is part of the territorial authority reference group providing feedback to the Ministry of
the Environment on the proposed National Policy Statement on Indigenous Biodiversity and the
proposed New Zealand Biodiversity Strategy which are both proposed to be finalised in early
2020.
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Dog Control

Dogs online is on-track to go live in June (subject to no unforseen obstacles arising). This means
that at our offices, most new dogs will be able to be registered online, and fees calculated using
the online calculator — but tags will be sent in the post for all dogs registered online, even when
completed at an office by a customer.

The dog registration renewal forms will be posted on 7 June, so that dog owners will receive the
letters in mid-June. NZ Post expects post to be delivered within five (5) working days, and is
concerned that it takes longer in some cases. They have requested feedback so that they can
investigate why postal delivery takes longer, and Council staff will collect data for them.

Environmental Health

Failing Septic Tank Systems

Opver the last month staff have been investigating a couple of complaints concerning septic tank
discharges off-property, and one due to a property not having connected to the town sewer.

Council can expect to continue to receive notifications of sewage discharging off site (e.g. into
the nearest waterway) from time to time Council, due to old disposal systems failing and
shortcuts taken. Staff work with property owners with the aim of voluntary compliance in the
first instance.

Services and Assets

Group Managers Update

There are a number of key focus areas for the group currently. As we edge towards the end of
the current financial year wrapping up a number of projects remains a priority in order to ensure
forecasted expenditure is achieved and the works programme delivered.

The development and refresh of the Infrastructure Strategy for the Southland District is another
critical work front that we will look to commence in the coming weeks. This document is a very
important strategic link for our Activity Management Plans. The plans are scheduled to be
developed in the first half of 2020 in the lead up to the 2031 LTP process.

Significant time and effort is being exerted in relation to the development of a Bridge repair
programme given the scale of the issue and the indicative number of bridges requiring
replacement within the next 10 years.

There are several major contracts currently at varying stages of procurement. These include,
Pyramid Bridge, the Te Anau Wastewater Pipeline and the Wastenet Recyclables contract. These
processes involve significant staff resource.

Further work continues internally in relation to the Organisational Service Delivery Review in
association with the recently announced Representation Review amendments. For the Services
and Assets Group this relates predominantly to the way in which we report to and engage with
our communities and elected bodies.
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Land and Water Plan Implementation
Environment Southland released their proposed Land and Water Plan last year.

In total 25 appeals were received by Environment Southland of which Council has identified 10,
which it will join as a Section 274 party. Council has also lodged an appeal to the decision. The
basis of Council’s appeal, is largely around the ‘non-complying’ activity status on wastewater
discharges to water. The latest direction issued from the Environment Court outlines a proposed
path, where appeals to objectives will be heard ahead of mediation, by grouped topic on policies
and rules. Evidence in support of the appeals have been filed with the Environment Court.

Expert conferencing is underway with the first hearing on grouped topics set down for two
weeks in June.

Review of Solid Waste Contract Arrangements

The WasteNet Southland Waste Management Group has rolled over the Bond Contract for
waste collection on the same rates and terms and conditions. Further, WasteNet resolved to put
out a tender for the provision of the recycling acceptance contract.

The Request for Proposal was issued in December, with a number of tenders having been
evaluated and requests for clarifications issued. As of 7 May a preferred tender has been
identified with negotiations planned for 8 and 16 May.

At this stage it is proposed that a report recommending the awarding of the contract will be
presented to the Waste Advisory Group by 30 May which will then be presented to individual
councils on 4 and 5 June for final approval.

Tokanui Wastewater Discharge Consent Application

In 2018, staff prepared a consent application for the renewal of the Tokanui wastewater discharge
proposing a minor upgrade, on the basis that monitoring showed no significant impact on the
receiving water, based on comparison of upstream and downstream monitoring.

The application is the first one to be assessed under the new proposed Southland Water and
Land Plan which indicates that discharges to water will be considered as a non-complying
activity.

Environment Southland have produced their report recommending that the application is
declined on the basis that the impact of any leakage through the base of the ponds is not
sufficiently managed.

Evidence in support of the application was prepared and lodged with Environment Southland
ahead of a hearing which was held on 16 May.

Commercial Infrastructure

Forestry (IFS)

Forestry activity for this period includes the completion of the pruning program in Gowan Hills
and aerial desiccation works before planting of Waikaia and Ohai Forests. Financial results are
still tracking extremely well on budget with one quarter to go.
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Around the Mountains Cycle Trail

The installation of the toilets and emergency shelters are underway with all works expected to be
completed by the end of May. The directional signs have also begun to be installed with the road
improvements down to the quarry at Centre Hill being programmed by SouthRoads.

The broom from Mossburn down towards Dipton Castlerock has been sprayed and should start
to die off.

The application for $100,000 has been approved for an amount of $38,000, the exclusion is for a
large sign for the end of the trail which MGR funds require more work around the type and size.

We have filled the position of trail manager and Susan Mackenzie started on 21 May.

Project Delivery Team

The Project Delivery team are well underway with the projects from the first allocation from the
current list of committed projects from the Long Term Plan and Annual Plan with a value of
$4.65 million.

We currently have 33 projects in progress with six projects completed and 16 on track to be
completed by the end of June 2019. The three TIF toilet projects are on track to be completed
by October 2019 in line with the funding requirements. The balance of projects are in the
consenting or approval stage, it is anticipated these will move to delivery phase within a month.

The team are working with the activity managers to pick further projects from the 2018-2019
projects and starting to map out and plan the delivery of the 2019-2020 projects.

The team are also developing and putting in place new project management tools to assist the
team in setting up and delivery of projects as well as having the ability to better report on project
progress.

Property Services

Work is almost complete in the review of the Council Fixed Asset Register as the basis of
Councils Property Register. Asset managers are currently finalising the first cut of whether the
properties are strategic or not.

After this stage has been completed, the proposal is to present the register to the Finance and
Audit Committee as a step towards identifying Council list of surplus properties.

Property administration functions including ownership decision, lease/licence administration and
property disposal queries are also actioned on a daily basis, which is business as usual given the
number of properties and agreements Council has to manage.

Community Facilities

There has been a focus on getting all of the project information into CAMMS, so that we have a
better understanding of the project commitments that remain to be completed before the end of
the financial year. This has then been carried through to the final forecasting round. The aim is
now to make sure that all remaining projects are completed by the end of the financial year.
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Strategic Transport

Speed Limit Review

Discussions with community boards and community development area subcommittees which are
potentially affected by the proposed changes in speed limits have now been completed. Feedback
to date has been supportive and where appropriate suggested changes have been incorporated
into the proposed bylaw.

Staff will now be engaging with other stakeholders such as NZ Transport agency before finalising
a report to Council, with the objective of starting the formal public consultation process.

District Wide Renewals Programme

Pavement rehabilitation — all sites for the 2018/2019 construction season have been sealed with
only minor tidy up works around sites required.

Footpath renewal — the assessment and award of the footpath renewal programme is currently
being undertaken. It is anticipated that this contract will be awarded by mid-May.

With main renewals programmes being completed for the season focus has now shifted to
programming and procurement of the 2019/20 seasons works.

Bridges

The annual restricted bridge inspections by Council’s Structural Engineering Consultants, Stantec
are completed. The outcome of these inspections along with updated bridge restriction list will be
presented to Council at the June meeting.

Council have carried out discussions with the public on three of the bridges currently closed
providing more insight around Council’s need to prioritise the works programme along with the
longer term challenges Council faces with its bridging infrastructure.

Options are currently being worked through to accelerate the bridge renewals programme based
on additional funding NZTA have made available for this activity.

Streetlights

Replacement of the remaining street lights to LED has commenced. The final street lights being
upgraded related to higher wattage lights and decorative style street lights.

Finance

Income for all Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee business units is on budget year to
date.

Expenditure is under budget year to date which is primarily due to the fact that the mowing
payment, which is largest expenditure item for the township, is only invoiced and paid for once a
year but is evenly budgeted for over the full financial year.

The other underspent budget for the Balfour CDA is for streetworks with the majority of the
expenditure being the street litter bins which are emptied by the primary school and again, only
invoiced on an annual basis.
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93.  The $15 credit for operating costs relates to a cancelled purchase order from a previous financial
year.

94.  There are no capital expenditure budgets planned for Balfour in the 2018/2019 financial year.

Balfour - Local Business Units as at 31 May 2019

$25,000

$20,000

$15,000

$10,000

$5,000

$0
INCOME EXPENDITURE CAPITALEXPENDITURE
Income Expenditure Capital Expenditure
EYTD Actuals $18,250 $5,754 S0
M YTD Budget $18,250 $18,660 S0
M Annual Budget $23,122 $20,325 S0

BYTD Actuals MYTDBudget M Annual Budget

7.1 Council Report Page 24



Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee

24 June 2019

09 09 0% Gue0zs  099%TS  pSL'S  TOI'ElS  0STRIS  0ST'8TS £30]
0077 |00TTS {689 0027 looTTs  oor'TS Inojjeq - punoidhelq|9ve7
avols  (pe'eS |e8s |morS |nTes  [hLes Inojjeq - Uorledljineaq gz e
(09 (9pTyS  (L68ES  [L09YS [€TTYS [ELHS In0jleq - 3BeuleAQ JIRMULIONS|€TETT
W't (26878 Gr'es (68 (2688 INOJjeq - SYIOM 83| L0€TC
TS BT |SIS 0€8 19/$ T9/$ Inojjeq - 5150) dunesado | 70€ 7T
£1zes |09 09 Inoj{eq - VoneJIsIuIIPY 0072
Je3) | QLAJe3png | QLAjenMY | Jeap | QLAJSpng | QLA Jea) | QLA¥3png | QLAEMIY Jun ssauisng| - 3po) g
[In4 188png [In4 328png sasuadxy | ||n§393png
|eyde) sasuadx3 ALOIY|

6107 AelN T 18 S Shun ssauishg - Inojjeg

Page 25

Council Report

7.1



Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee

24 June 2019

SH9'0Fk S15'07h E'SEh TRy 0Fh'52k FFE'FE LLF'0Zh 0235k FRE'CHE 153501 £F5'504 L7550} 0£9'C0k :8auejeg aAlasay [|B1aA)

aJuejeq
S15'0%k S15'0%h 12255k Fab'zel 0Fb'82h FFEFEL AT} 02354 PRE'Th 15380 £F5'90b 1F5'50) 028'204 aAlasay Inojeg |e1oL
SHI DT SHIOFL ME'SEH FaLIE 0Fh52H I VI Lr0zh 02894k FETEH 38604 V5801 7550} 0£9'504 gJueieq |e307 [ejoL

SEIOFL SEIOFL V29T ¥k zEl 0¥k 821 FFLVIL LIV0Z) 02394} FRZ'CH F33'R0 ¥5504 IFE'50) 0£9°S0)

auasay [EI07 [EI0]
SLS0Fl S190rl LEESEL Fal ZEL Ol 82l FrEPLL ki A 089tk FEEELL 198860 Lr590) 1RG50 0E9 €01 Y- [Blauas) Inojeg
aMIasay

2207

gipng gipng 3IUE|E]

BZO0ZMAT0E  BEOZILZOE  LEZOEMMEOE SEOEIGER  SEOEWEOE  vEOEMEOE  EDDEEEIOE  IDOENMOE KWMMRDRE  (20ZiR0E JsE3R10 4 waung Buiuadg

mojjeg

(2207

s9oue|eqg aAlI9SaY

Page 26

Council Report

7.1




Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee
24 June 2019

Recommendation

That the Balfour Community Development Area Subcommittee:

a) Receives the report titled “Council Report” dated 17 June 2019.

Attachments

There are no attachments for this report.
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